Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Lindenwood's 1944 May Queen and her May Court. From the left the members of the Court are: Patricia Sharick, Catherine Hunter, Eloise Rowland, Joyce De Puy, Lynn Jackson, the Maid of Honor, the May Queen, Sarah Lee Dearmont, Florence Barry, Marjorie Green, Beverly Busher and Shirley Sagness. In front is Jennie Sue Garnett, the crown bearer at left, and Ann Clevenger and Sara Ray Garnett, flower girls.

By PRESIDENT GAGE

The April number of BOSTONIA, Boston University's alumni magazine, presents the findings of a notable Institute on Post-War Problems. The emphasis is on education. Speakers on the program may be classed as leading scholars and educators. The record of what they said is, therefore, a source of ready information on topics ranging from Teachers in the Future to Some Responses of the Human Organism to Environmental Stress. Naturally I turned to the magazine to find the chart by which to steer our course. Naturally I was disappointed. There is no such chart. Only an unintelligent and opinionated man—there are more than a few abroad—would attempt to make one.

The Senior Specialist in Higher Education, United States Office of Education, Dr. E. V. Hollis, said "Planning for the future of a college, like that of planning for the future of an individual, is a form of catch-as-catch-can wrestling with several sets of variables that change unevenly and often without relation to each other."

The Vice President of Tufts College, Dr. George S. Miller, after questioning the New England Association of Colleges and Secondary Schools, reported that colleges had advanced to the stage of alertness and had appointed committees on post-war planning.

There is, too, a bright hope that a committee working under the auspices of the American Council on Education will presently present a definite and generally acceptable plan whereby colleges may evaluate credits earned by soldiers and sailors in the Armed Forces Institute.

These findings are not very satisfactory to one in search of ready-made answers to questions about the future. In this situation there is one helpful inference. Those responsible for liberal education are alert and can think. Their adaptations to the requirements of a

changing situation will be promptly and intelligently made. That is one good reason for having liberally educated men on all sorts of jobs and an excellent reason why our liberal arts colleges should and probably will send into the body of society an increasing number of men and women prepared to meet and solve the problems of new situations.

Roger Babson had this point in mind when he recently wrote on investment of money. The only sure investment now is an investment in education. Narrow training for a specific job is not certain to bring returns on time and money spent. The need for any particular skill may disappear quickly. There will be, however, an increasing demand for those who understand the techniques and procedures of science. Moreover, physical science has outrun the controls that may be exercised by those trained in the social sciences. Unless these controls are developed and used physical science may destroy rather than save us. There is quite certain to be a large return on all time and money invested in the study of history, sociology, psychology, political science, and economics. Social services will bulk large in the post-war world. As regards appreciation of its value the liberal arts college faces a new day, a challenging opportunity and a tremendous responsibility.

It is interesting to note that a summary of the proceedings of Boston University's Institute on Post-War Problems contains the following words: "Time and again speakers touched on the social and spiritual requirements of post-war plans, showing how spiritual values had to be re-established in the post-war period, whether related to science, to education, to religion, to business, to research, to government, or to the many other problems discussed."

One comment is appropriate. Within the range of its work Lindenwood will do its part in re-establishing spiritual values.

In this Issue:

87 In Graduating Class

Page Three

Roll Call of Class of 1916

Page Four

Eight Stars Added to Service Flag

Page Five

Pre-Commencement Awards

Page Seven

Alumnae News

Pages Nine and Ten

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 117

IUNE, 1944

No. 10

A Monthly Paper Published by Lindenwood College St. Charles, MO.

Eighty-seven to be Graduated at 117th Annual Commencement at Lindenwood

Dr. Guy E. Snavely Will Give Commencement Address on June 5 Climaxing Busy Month on the Campus - Full Program Planned for Alumnae Day on June 3

INDENWOOD COLLEGE will award degrees, certificates and diplomas to 87 graduates at the college's 117th annual commencement on June 5. Of this year's graduating class, 35 are Seniors and will receive bachelor degrees. Fifty-two students will receive certificates of associate in arts and three will receive diplomas.

The commencement program, in keeping with Lindenwood tradition, will begin with an academic procession headed by Dr. Harry Morehouse Gage, president of the college, under the linden trees to Roemer Auditorium where the commencement address will be delivered by Dr. Guy E. Snavely, Executive Director of the Association of American Colleges.

Dr. Snavely, whose headquarters are in New York City, has been the director of the Association of American Colleges since 1937. He is a graduate of Johns Hopkins University and received his Doctor of Philosophy degree from the Alliance Française. He also holds an LL.D. degree from Emory University. During the last war he served in the American Red Cross. From 1921 to 1937 he was president of Birmingham Southern College.

The baccalaureate sermon will be preached in Roemer Auditorium on Sunday, June 4, by Dr. J. Harry Cotton, president of the McCormick Theological Seminary in Chicago, and the author of several books and magazine articles.

A full program has been planned for Alumnae Day on June 3, and a cordial invitation is extended to all alumnae and former students to return to the campus on that day. There will be an open house at the Gables from 2 to 6 p. m. The annual alumnae dinner will be given at 6 p. m. in Ayres Hall. The alumnae speaker this year will be Lieut. (j.g.) Pauline Davis Hedgecock, of the SPARS, a member of the Class of '27. Another feature of the dinner will be the induction of this year's graduating class into the Lindenwood Alumnae Association.

Following the dinner there will be the annual meeting of the association and the election of officers. Miss Pearl Lucille Lammers, of St. Charles, is president of the association. At 8:15 p. m. an hour's program of entertainment will be presented by students of the Music and Speech departments.

Commencement week will climax a busy month on

the campus. On May 20 the annual Senior luncheon was held at the Missouri Athletic Club in St. Louis. The commencement play, "Heart of a City," was presented by Alpha Psi Omega on May 26. The Senior Class had charge of the vesper service on May 28 and of Senior convocations on May 11 and 18.

To the members of the 1944 graduating class, the alumnae extend a cordial welcome. The candidates for graduation are:

Bachelor of Arts

Grace Earline Gray Arseneau Ruth Elizabeth Heyden Mary Lucille Beck Shirley Cohen Sarah Lee Dearmont Helen Devine Patricia De Puy Shirley Jeanne Goodman Emelyne Gumm Mary Elizabeth Herd

Marjorie Jane Irwin Lell Goodin Lewis Louise Bickett Mallory Carolyn Lindsay Platt Irma Mae Schaefer Janet Schaefer Beverly Anne Wescott

Bachelor of Science

Martha Abend Florence Ellen Barry Mary Elizabeth Blackhurst Barbara Burnett Freda Marie Eberspacher Martha Ann England Virginia Lee Fly Jeannette Julia Gund

Druzella Marie Hanshew Deborah Highee Jo Anne Holley Carrie Lee Laney Dorothy Jean Lutton Pearl Marie Payne Audrey Pope Robbins Barbara E. Waye

Bachelor of Music

Virginia Donovan

Jo Ann Person

Certificate of Associate in Arts

Carol Louise Chamberlain Virginia Joy Florey Constance A. Fuqua Ann Gottlieb Mary Gene Head Peggy Lou Hornaday Nancy Iane Nagl Mary Ann Nesbitt Marye Louise Peterson

Wilmoth Schaer June Lorraine Schatzman Doris Marie Schneider Mary Lynn Seip Hildagarde Elouise Stanze Mary E. Tabor Betty Deane Wheeler Rebecca Artman Yoder

Certificate in Business

Loise Baim Geraldine L. Bigger Mariorie Elma Branch Nelle Frances Eastwood Pearl Marie Krug Mary Louise Mayer Betty Adine Miller

Patsy Ruth Payne Marjorie Dae Phillis Glendora Melba Raasch Virginia G. Rozyskie Harriet Anne Scruby Carolyn Conway Trimble Doris Helene Vanecek

(Continued on page 10)

Sixteen Members Answer Roll Call Of Class of 1916

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

This month we present news from and about members of the Class of 1916. The following alumnae responded to the Alumnae Office's request for news of their activities.

Irene R. Rogers (Mrs. Kenneth S. Wagner), Edison Place, Belleville, Ill.: "My report is the usual 'homemaker with two children.' My daughter has a son 6 months old. My son is 22, a lieutenant in the A. A. F. in the Central Pacific. I've been active in the Woman's Club, D. A. R., and Red Cross."

Evelyn Lemly (Mrs. Allan Bond), One East End Ave., New York 21, N. Y.: "I lead a very simple life in this big city. I guess I'm what you call a homemaker. We live on the East River away from the rush of the city. My husband and I have a daughter, 12, and a son, 16 years old. Outside my home duties I work at my church and the Red Cross. I'm chairman of the Junior Red Cross at the church."

Helen Craig (Mrs. Alfred Lee Davis), 545 South Losciusko Street, Jacksonville, Ill.: "At the present Mr. Davis and I are still maintaining a home, but we are without a family because our son, George William, is employed in a defense plant in St. Louis, and our younger son, Robert Lee, is enrolled in the V-12 Naval Training Program at the University of Louisville, Louisville, Ky. As for myself, I have been a caseworker in the Morgan County Department of Public Welfare, Division of Public Assistance at Jacksonville, for the past three and one-half years. Our department is under the direction of the Illinois Public Aid Commission and administers Old Age Pension, Aid to Dependent Children, and Blind Assistance programs."

Willie Minor (Mrs. Warner L. Forsyth), 680 Wimbleton Drive, Birmingham, Mich.: "I do not know exactly what you want, but here goes with a little bit about my family. We have lived here for 17 years. Mr. Forsyth (Spike to the girls) is rector of St. James Episcopal Church. I am very much of a housewife these days, but I do find time to serve as a Grey Lady in the hospital. Betty Minor, our eldest child, is in Oklahoma with her husband who is a Captain in the Rainbow division. She is a Lindenwood girl too. Warner, Jr., is a pilot in the Army Air Forces. Just now he is an instructor in advance flying at West Point. Our youngest child, Mary Jeanne, is a junior in high school."

Annie Holdoway (Mrs. David Brown Boyd), 318 W. Third Street, Sparta, Ill.: "I had been married 11 years when my husband passed away in June, 1937. That Fall I became Secretary-Treasurer in the office of the Sparta Township High School. Now I am Treasurer and teach classes in Home Economics and Typing. I received my B. S. degree from James Millikin U. in Decatur, Ill. I have three boys, David Brown, 17, John Holdoway, 12, and Harry Vernon, 10."

Margaret Peck (Mrs. Forrest M. Larmer), 204 Mary Place, Muscatine, Iowae "I was married in 1919 and lived about twelve years in Des Moines, ten in Davenport, and moved to this place two years ago. Mr. Larmer is president of the Western Hereford Exchange and farms a little on the side. We have one daughter, Barbara, 20 years old. She attended Lindenwood in 1941-42 and was president of the Freshman Class. I just keep house and spend two afternoons a week as supervisor at the Red Cross surgical dressing rooms. I received a certificate of War Service Award for work with the local Rationing Board."

Helen Chesbrough (Mrs. Nels Kinell), 161 South Citrus Avenue, Los Angeles, Cal.: "After coming to California, I was affiliated with the Trans-Continental Passenger Association, finally becoming Validation Agent in Los Angeles. Then I married and have been a homemaker ever since. We have no children. I have been active in church, club, and more recently, air-raid warden work."

Cornelia Hurst (Mrs. John L. Taylor), P. O. Box 91, Rye, Colo.: "For a few years after Lindenwood, I was in the gift and art shop business in Orange, N. J. Then in 1928 I came to Colorado to live. We have home cabins in the mountains at Rye which we rent to tourists in the summers. I usually spend the winters in Pueblo. Mr. Stringham was killed in an automobile accident in 1939, and I have remarried. My husband is with the Colorado Fuel and Iron Corporation in Pueblo, and at present I am a homemaker. Am a member of the Home Demonstration Club.

Elsie Porth (Mrs. C. Ernest Baldwin), R. 1, Box 120, Robertson, Mo.: "I am merely a homemaker. I have two daughters, Helen and Anne. Helen is grad-(Continued on page 8)

Lindenwood's Service Flag Now Has Seventy-seven Stars

LINDENWOOD'S alumnae service flag now has seventy-seven stars. The names of six alumnae have been added this month, four of them for graduates who are now serving overseas with the American Red Cross. The college desires to make the alumnae service record complete and asks that news of other alumnae service be sent to Lindenwood.

Miss Virginia Ruth Bear, of Freeport, Ill., a member of the Class of '30, who is a Red Cross hospital social worker, recently arrived in Australia. Before joining the Red Cross, she was a staff assistant with the State Public Welfare Commission of Oregon, with headquarters at Portland. She had also done social service work at Council Bluffs, Iowa, Lawrenceville, Ill., and Freeport, Ill.

Miss Frances J. White, a member of the Class of '27, arrived in India recently to serve as a Red Cross assistant program director. Miss White had spent eighteen months overseas as a hospital recreation worker before being assigned to India. She was formerly superintendent of recreation at York, Pa. She is the daughter of Mrs. W. C. White, of Montrose, Kan.

Miss Marjorie Vanderlippe, of Omaha, Neb., a member of the Class of '42, has joined the Red Cross and is now in training in Washington, D. C., as a staff assistant. She has volunteered for overseas serv-



Literary Editor



Miss Shirley Goodman, Toledo, Ohio, who was literary editor of the 1944 Linden Leaves and Senior representative on the Student Government Association.

ice. Miss Vanderlippe was a member of the staff of the *Linden Leaves* in 1942 and was secretary of the Lindenwood League of Women Voters. She is the daughter of Mrs. B. R. Vanderlippe, of Omaha.

Miss Edith Garrett, a member of the Class of '37, has enlisted in the WAVES and is now a Yeoman, 2nd class, attached to the Norfolk Navy Yard at Portsmouth, Va.

Miss Evelyn Dulen, a member of the Class of '38, is also serving in the WAVES and is stationed at Ellyson Field, Pensacola, Fla.

Miss Jean Kimberley, of Collins, Iowa, a member of the Class of '41, has enlisted in the WAVES and is now in training at the Recruit School at Hunter College in New York City.

Miss Mary Sue Tallman, of University City, Mo., a member of the Class of '41, has joined the Red Cross overseas service and recently arrived in Australia to serve as a staff assistant. Before joining the Red Cross she was employed by the Carl G. Stifel Realty Company in St. Louis.

Miss Melba Louise Combs, of El Dorado, Ark., has arrived in Hawaii, where she is serving the Red Cross as a camp secretary. Before joining the Red Cross she was employed by the El Dorado Insurance Agency.

Sarah Dearmont Is Crowned As Lindenwood's May Queen

In a sylvan setting on the lawn between Sibley and Irwin Halls, Miss Sarah Lee Dearmont was crowned as Lindenwood's 26th May Queen on May 13. The new queen, who was the 1943 Maid of Honor, is president of the Student Government Association.

In contrast to last year's overcast sky, the sun shone brightly, the campus flowers were in full bloom and the students in their gay dresses made a striking contrast against the green background. The coronation ceremony opened with the procession at 4 p. m., led by the Sophomores carrying the traditional chain. They formed an aisle through which the members of the court passed.

First came the Freshman attendants, Miss Patricia Sharick and Miss Shirley Sagness. They were followed in order by the Sophomore maids, Miss Beverly Busher and Miss Catherine Hunter, the Junior maids, Miss Marjorie Green and Miss Eloise Rowland, and the Senior attendants, Miss Florence Barry and Miss Joyce De Puy.

Then came the Maid of Honor, Miss Lynn Jackson, and next in line was little Jennie Sue Garnett, the crown bearer, and Ann Clevenger and Sara Ray Garnett, the flower girls. Finally the new queen, gowned in regal white, appeared. The crown was placed on her head by her Maid of Honor.

After the coronation the members of each class serenaded the queen with their class songs, the Freshmen presented the annual Maypole dance, and members of Tau Sigma offered an interpretation of the theme "Floral Festivities."

There was a reception for the queen and her court in Sibley parlors and the annual queen's dinner followed in Ayres Hall. The May fete celebration closed the following afternoon when the faculty gave a tea for the queen and her court at the Gables.

Lieut. Florence Schaper Visits Lindenwood

Lieut. (j.g.) Florence W. Schaper, Director of Student Guidance and Personnel at Lindenwood and now on leave in the WAVES, visited the campus on May 5. Lieut. Schaper, who has been stationed in Washington, D. C., since she finished her Navy training, was en route to her new assignment in San Diego, Cal.

Lieut. Schaper spoke at a student convocation and visited with the faculty and students before resuming her journey to the Pacific Coast.

Alpha Sigma Tau President



Miss Marjorie Jean Irwin, of Pueblo, Colo., who has served as president of Alpha Sigma Tau, Senior Class editor of the Linden Leaves and secretary of Sigma Tau this year.

Mrs. Norman Erd Installed As Head of St. Louis Evening Club

Mrs. Norman Erd was installed as president of the St. Louis Lindenwood Evening Club, succeeding Mrs. F. B. Whalen, at a dinner meeting at the Castilla Restaurant on May 2. Dr. Alice A. Linneman, professor emeritus of art, spoke at the meeting and Dr. Mary Terhune, of the college's faculty, attended the meeting.

Four Lindenwood Girls Sing At Kiwanis Convention

Four Lindenwood students, Betty Roark, Betty Tabor, Jo Ann Person and Martha Anderson, presented a musical program at the Missouri-Kansas-Arkansas spring conference of Kiwanis International in St. Louis recently. Dr. Lloyd B. Harmon, of the college faculty, is Lieutenant Governor of Division I of the district and presided at the conference.

Lindenwood History Told in Newspaper Article

An interesting article about Lindenwood's history and contribution to the nation appeared in the January 27th issue of the Independence, Mo., Examiner. It was written by Frank W. Rucker, vice president of the Examiner Printing Co., after a visit to Lindenwood, where his daughter, Barbara Jean is now a student.

Pre-Commencement Prizes and Honors Are Announced at Student Convocation

Miss Jacqueline Schwab Is New Student Government Association President and Miss Carol Landberg Will Be Editor-in-Chief of the 1945 Linden Leaves

PRE-COMMENCEMENT prizes and honors were announced by Dr. Alice E. Gipson, academic dean, at a special college assembly on May 25. Miss Jacqueline Schwab, a Junior, of Oklahoma City, Okla., was announced as the new Student Government Association president for 1944-45. She succeeds Miss Sarah Lee Dearmont.

Appointments to the staff of the 1945 Linden Leaves include Miss Carol Landberg, of Fort Thomas, Ky., editor-in-chief; Miss Lynn Jackson, of Blytheville, Ark., business manager; Miss Dorothy Heimrod, of Omaha, Neb., advertising manager; Miss Betty Schroer, literary editor, and Miss Polly Woolsey, of Lakewood, Ohio, art editor.

The Y. W. C. A. Cabinet for 1944-45 was announced as follows: Miss Virginia Gilreath, president; Miss Donalee Wehrle, vice-president; Miss Jayne Mann, secretary; Miss Minota Bayliss, treasurer; Miss Dorothy Heimrod, Big-Little Sister chairman; Miss Ruth Neef and Miss Florence Clair, social service chairmen; Miss Althea Hooper, social chairman; Miss Jane McLean, publicity chairman; Miss Dolores Thomure, art chairman; Miss Harriet Hudson, music chairman, and Miss Phyllis Chaffin, International Relations chairman.

The Press Club award for the best piece of writing done by a student in a Lindenwood publication during the school year was awarded to Miss Emelyne Gumm, of Wichita, Kansas, who has been conducting the "All Bark and No Bite" column in the Bark for the last two years. First honorable mention went to Miss Carolyn Trimble, of Hope, Ark., and second honorable mention to Miss Mary Ann Nesbitt, of Miami, Okla.

First place in the Sigma Tau Delta literary contest for freshmen went to Miss Phyllis Maxwell, of Mt. Vernon, Ill. Second place was awarded to Miss Donna Deffenbaugh, of Omaha, Neb., and third place to Miss Leola Ferguson, of Jefferson, Iowa. First honorable mention was divided between Miss Sarita Sherman, of Chicago, Ill., and Miss June Fields, of

San Antonio, Texas. Second honorable mention went to Miss Gail Willbrand, of Chester, Ill.

Miss Patricia Waldron, of Oak Park, Ill., won first place in the Nelly Don completed dress awards. Second prize went to Miss Gloria Swinehart, of Waterloo, Iowa, and third prize to Miss Jonelle Samples, of Waurika, Okla. Miss Lynn Powell, of Chicago, won first honorable mention; Miss Otillie Iles, of Davenport, Iowa, second honorable mention, and Miss Barbara Lomax, of Dallas, Texas, third honorable mention.

In the Nelly Don costume design awards, first prize for the first year class was won by Miss Betty Jane Crisp, of Benton, Ill., second prize by Miss Ellen Stevenson, of Chicago, and third prize by Miss Mary Margaret Brinkman, of Rolfe, Iowa. First honorable mention was awarded to Miss Mary Lou Mercer, of Odin, Ill., second honorable mention to Miss Alice Hirshman, of Bedford, Ohio, and third honorable mention to Miss Betty Wilkerson, of Newport, Ark.

First prize in the advanced class was won by Miss Eileen Murphy, of Mt. Vernon, Ill. First honorable mention went to Miss Marjorie Shaeffer, of Wichita, Kansas, and second honorable mention to Miss Patricia Waldron, of Oak Park, Ill.

Lindenwood Is Represented at Camping Conference

Twenty-four Lindenwood students attended a camping conference at Sherwood Forest near Troy, Mo., the weekend of May 6 sponsored by the college in co-operation with the St. Louis Camping Section of the American Camping Association. The three-day program included new camping methods, camp crafts and nature study.

Miss Mary McCoy and Miss Marguerite Ver Kruzen of the college's Physical Education Department attended the conference. Many of the students who attended the meeting were taking camp counseling courses at Lindenwood.

Roll Call of Class of 1916

(Continued from page 4)

uating from high school this spring. Ann is completing her freshman year."

Fern Baird (Mrs. Warren C. Hamill), 118 Shephard Avenue, Lansing, Mich.: "I have two daughters—Maryln, 11, and Laura May, 7. I hope both may attend Lindenwood some day. Colonel Hamill has been away in service over three years and abroad for two years. It will be some time before he returns so I keep busy. I have over four thousand volunteer hours in surgical dressings, then served as production secretary at Red Cross for two years. I have also worked at the Draft Board office and in business offices."

Helen Taylor (Mrs. William Graham William), 106 South Main Street, Bowling Green, Mo.: "I have been wondering just what I could tell you about me that would be 'strange and startling'! I have a grown daughter who is my chief interest. Of recent years I seem to have combined my music teaching and my antique shop with the prosaic job of keeping house. I live with my mother and also help her operate a flower shop; so, Classmates of 1916, I don't have time any more to think up stunts to create a furore such as the long curls or the backward collar and tie at the breakfast table!"

Wilhelmina Herwig (Mrs. Bredelle Jesse), 810 Hillcrest Avenue, Columbia, Mo.: "I am a homemaker, with flowers as a hobby. Except for a few months teaching in the University during a teacher shortage last Spring, my life is principally a matter of counting points."

Pieper Kathleen (Mrs. Frank B. Rauch), 1826 Watson Street, St. Charles, Mo.: "My news for the Class of 1916 is very uneventful. I have been busy for 24 years 'bringing-up' dates for Lindenwood girls, living across the street from the College. One son is a Lt. (j.g.) in the Naval Reserve, another just received his commission and pilot wings in the Army Air Corps. While the two youngest are still in grade school, they are no help to the girls as yet."

Helen May Horn (Mrs. C. R. Duden), 1342 Prospect Avenue, Toledo, Ohio: "I have a family of two children—a girl, 22, whose husband is in New Guinea with the armed forces, and a son just 15. My mother makes her home with me and is 81. I am the daughter of Dr. Horn, who for nearly ten years was Dean at Lindenwood. For that same number of years, we lived on the campus. Dad served with two presidents, Dr. Ayres and Dr. Roemer. I can well remem-

ber when Sibley was the only dorm and Butler was just being built. In fact, some prized possessions are pictures of Butler Hall in its various stages of construction. I could write on and on as so many memories come freely to my mind of the years we spent at L. C. For the past ten years, I have headed the La-Salle and Koch Company here."

Leone Shaffer (Mrs. G. N. St. Clair), 1106 Church Street, Flint, Mich.: "I am a homemaker, have one daughter Mary Helen, who was graduated from L. C. in 1941. I am kept busy with church and Red Cross Canteen work. Best wishes to Lindenwood and the Class of 1916."

Jessie Mae Shaffer (Mrs. J. L. Simpson), 703
East Second Street, Flint, Mich.: "I have been happily
married for many years. We have two sons who are
now in service. Our married son John is in England
—and James is in Italy. I have done various things
in addition to being a homemaker. For eight years I
was in charge of one of the Flint High School Cafeterias. Have also enjoyed teaching Adult Homemaking
Classes—At present I am working for the O. P. A.
Central Mileage Board. Last year I helped to organize
the Red Cross Canteen."

Dorothy McClusky (Mrs. Koenig), 1016 Angle Street, Alton, Ill.: "Little did I dream in 1916 that I'd have to see two wars and to have a son participate in the present one. The son, 16 years ago at the age of 4, went to Lindenwood and unveiled the cornerstone of Irwin Hall, he being the great grandson of Dr. Robert Irwin. Stanley is 20 years old now and in the Army Air Corps, at present waiting shipment overseas. I have been in Alton for the past 10 years, and my younger son, Jim, age 16, is now a junior in high school. For the past three years I have been involved in the Red Cross work as chairman of the Home Service Corps and have devoted all my spare time to this work."

The following members of the Class are deceased: Anne Studt (Mrs. Robert R. Koch) and Emma Wildhaber (Mrs. Raymond C. Munkres).

Can anyone give the addresses of the following: Jean Gailey Stophlet and Laura Lieber Craig?

Eleven members did not respond.

Dr. Canty Now in Navy

Dr. E. J. Canty, of St. Charles, Lindenwood College physician, is now a lieutenant in the United States Navy. He has been transferred recently from Corpus Christi to Kingsville, Texas.

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Miss Jessie L. Benson, of Cedar Rapids, Iowa, a member of the Class of '39, is now employed by Cargill, Inc., a grain corporation in St. Louis. Her new address is 7525a Byron Place.

Miss Patricia Anne Lord, of Archie, Mo., a member of the Class of '40, was recently graduated from a three-year course of nurse's training at the Research Hospital in Kansas City, Mo.

WEDDINGS

Miss Rebecca Rath, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Ruben Alvin Rath, of Waterloo, Iowa, and a member of the Class of '41, chose April 22 as the date of her marriage to Richard Leonard Miller, of the United States Army, at Waterloo.

Another April bride was Miss Betty Brittain Myers, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Edgar F. Myers, of Kirksville, Mo., a member of the Class of '43, who was married to Dr. Eugene Winston Egle on April 19 at Kirksville. They are now at home at 1075 Sherman Street, Denver, Colo.

Miss Mary Jane Steinmann, a member of the Class of '41 and the daughter of Mrs. Agatha M. Steinmann, of St. Charles, was married to Dr. Luis Alberto Morales, of the United States Army, on April 22 in St. Louis.

At Miami, Fla., on April 16, Miss Emma Ann Thompson, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Walter Nixon Thompson, of Salem, Ill., and a member of the Class of '40, became the bride of Lieut. James William Emmons, of the United States Navy. They are now living at 6775 Indian Creek Drive, Miami Beach.

Miss Laura Margaret Mellette, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles E. Mellette, of Nevada, Mo., and a member of the Class of '25, was married to George Henry Ide on April 2 at Redlands, Cal.

On April 9 at Pine Bluff, Ark., Miss Dorothy Jean Couch, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Pierce Whaley Couch, of Pine Bluff and a member of the Class of '42, was married to Kermit Charles Stick.

Headed for Lindenwood



A future Lindenwood girl is Judith Dean, 1 year old. She is the daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George Ludwig, of 714 Clay Street, St. Charles. Her mother was Thelma Ruske, Class of '37.

Miss Mary Ann Bremyer, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Andrew W. Bremyer, of McPherson, Kan., and a member of the Class of '42, chose April 13 as the date of her marriage in New York City to Ensign Ross Wilton Zimmerman, of the United States Navy.

Miss Alice Gabbert, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Henry Barth Gabbert, of Ashland, Kan., and a member of the Class of '43, has chosen June 3 as the date for her marriage to Lawrence Wayne O'Neal, of the Medical Corps of the United States Army, in St. Louis.

Another June wedding will be that of Miss Celeste Hale Karlstad, daughter of Colonel and Mrs. Charles Herbert Karlstad, of Camp Campbell, Ky., and a member of the Class of '40. Miss Karlstad will be married early in June to Major Frederick Robert Krug, of the United States Army at Camp Campbell. Major Krug is Division Dental Surgeon of the 92nd Infantry Division.

Miss Patricia Anne Potter, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Percy L. Potter, of Des Moines, Iowa, and a member of the Class of '42, has announced her engagement to Pvt. Charles L. Nord, of the United States Army. The wedding will take place on July 22 at Ann Arbor, Mich.

BIRTHS

A son, who has been named Jack, Jr., was born on April 26 to Mr. and Mrs. Jack Laws, of 4468 Bircher Boulevard, St. Louis. Mrs. Laws was Marian Hanlon, Class of '41.

Roger Gordon is the name of the son born on April 8 to Captain and Mrs. Roger Gordon Harrison, of Lebanon, Mo. Mrs. Harrison was Mary K. Farr, Class of '39.

A future Lindenwood girl is Cynthia Ann, who was born on March 13 to Corporal and Mrs. Leon Allen, of 111 N. Louise Street, Glendale, Cal. Her mother was Kiethann Chapman, Class of '43.

Another future Lindenwood girl is Julie Stuart Glenn, who was born on May 2 to Mr. and Mrs. Gene Glenn, of 7739 Arthur Avenue, Richmond Heights, Mo. Her mother was Jean Thompson, Class of '34.

Pamela Jane is the name of the daughter born on January 6 to Lieut. and Mrs. Birkhead Jackson, of 111 Grand Avenue, Paris, Texas. Mrs. Jackson was Marjorie Jane Sims, Class of '40.

+ + +

Eighty-seven to Be Graduated at 117th Annual Commencement at Lindenwood

(Continued from page 3)

Certificate in Costume Design

Ruthe Corinne Meyer Edith Ann Mullins Fayetta Eileen Murphy

Certificate in Home Economics

Ruth Lois Barquist Louise Irene Eberspacher

Joan Claire Elson Joyce Eloise Vestal

Certificate in Elementary Education

Elizabeth Anne Clark

Frances Watlington

Certificate in Physical Education

Gayle Armstrong Helen Minerva Bartlett Carolyn Hempelman Nancy Brown Papin Patricia Ann Powell Marilou Rutledge Anna Mary Williams

Certificate in Speech and Dramatics Patricia Margaret Conrad Betty Ann Rouse

Certificate in Public School Music Polly Nan Percival

Diploma in Organ

Dorothy Ellen Shaeffer

Diploma in Voice

Jo Ann Person

Diploma in Piano

Harriette Louise Hudson

IN MEMORIAM

We record with deep regret the recent death of Mrs. George Reese, of 5218 Chadwick Street, Kansas City, Kan. Mrs. Reese, who was Lillian Krauthoff, attended Lindenwood in 1886. For many years she was an active member of the Kansas City Lindenwood Club. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to her husband and to the members of her family.

Lindenwood extends its deepest sympathy to the members of the family of Mrs. John G. Lyons, of Owosso, Mich., who died recently after a short illness while on a visit to her former home at Brookfield, Mo. Mrs. Lyons, who was Mildred Dalton, was a member of the Class of '27. In addition to her husband, she is survived by her parents and two sisters.

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs. Anna Monroe Kirkpatrick on March 13 at the home of her sister, Miss Mary Monroe, in Dallas, Texas. Mrs. Kirkpatrick was a member of the Class of 1888. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to the members of her family.

The sincere condolences of Lindenwood's faculty and alumnae are extended to the family of Miss Nancy Culbertson, of Kansas City, Mo., who died on June 21, 1943. Miss Culbertson was a member of the Class of '33.

We record with deep regret the death of Mrs. Ella Gertrude Powers Peifer, of Santa Monica, Cal., who died on January 2. Mrs. Peifer was a member of the Class of 1884. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to her three daughters, Mrs. Beatrice Stunnett, Mrs. Clive Johnson and Mrs. W. W. McCullough.

Dr. Gipson Represents College at Cornell Inauguration

Dr. Alice E. Gipson, Academic Dean, represented Lindenwood at the inauguration of Dr. Russell David Cole as president of Cornell College, Mt. Vernon, Iowa, on April 25. She also represented Lindenwood at a meeting of the North Central Association of Colleges and Universities in Chicago on March 22 to 25.